Sherman Oaks Neighborhood Council

Land Use Committee

April 19, 2012

Minutes

Present:  Ron Ziff, Chair, Alicia Bartley, Craig Buck, Jackie Campbell, Robert Cohen, Jackie Diamond, Art Fields, Jeff Kalban, Mikie Maloney.  Guest:  Jill Barad

Absent:  Arthur Hutchinson

1.  Call to order at 6:30 pm

2.  Roll call

3.  Minutes approved as submitted

4.  Electeds and staff introduced:  Jonathan Brand, CD4

5.  Public Forum:  none

6.  Chair’s Report:
· Welcome; instructions on speakers’ cards; new microphone

· Planning Department proposes 5-year plan to upsize L.A. with a revised zoning code allowing new uses in different zones and reducing regulations pertaining to density and parking.  Mayor asking for funding to begin drafting these changes.  Action item:  Jill Barad asked LUC to look into the Mayor’s planning changes.
· Fire department has notified residents south of Ventura to clear brush near homes.

· Ralphs set to close in May and begin demo and construction.

· Metro studying Van Nuys Blvd. and Sepulveda for a dedicated bus lane from Sylmar depot to Ventura Blvd.  SONC has asked for an extension of Rapid Bus Line 734 south from Ventura Bl through the pass to Century City.

7.  New Business

· 14708 Ventura – removed from agenda.

8.  Returning Business

Discussion and possible motion on Il Toscano – a proposed 399 unit apartment development with 52,000 gross square feet of commercial use at 4827 Sepulveda Blvd.  (Initially 500 units and 55,000 feet of retail use.)  
Working Group Report:  Ron introduced the LUC working group on the project:  Ron Ziff, Alicia Bartley, Bob Cohen, Jeff Kalban and Mikie Maloney.  He reported that after 15 months of work, the working group took a poll and members concluded that four members were in support of the project and one was not.  The support came with 23 attached conditions.  The full motion* and conditions are attached.  
Applicant Presentation:  His presentation stated that the project will have 399 apartment units, 52,000 square feet of retail, FAR of 2.9:1, 83% lot coverage on grade level and will be stepped back from four to eight stories from front to back.  Height at the back will be 100 feet.  There will be a pedestrian frontage going into the retail and a plaza opening up the front of the project which can be used by the public.  A strip of median across Sepulveda will be planted and maintained and landscaping will be added to the street in front of the project.  A transportation management plan will be implemented.  Neighborhood protections will be implemented.  The neighborhood adjacent will determine these protections.
Public Comment:  Forty-two people spoke.  
The main issue of concern was traffic.  Many people pointed out that the area was already in gridlock and that adding 266 peak hour trips in the morning and 480 in the afternoon would make it much worse.  Many were concerned about the construction process, the dirt hauling, the environmental impacts of the hauling, the density and the size of the project, the Specific Plan exception requests, impacts on the community and the safety of pedestrians and children, the time spent on reviewing this project, the setting of precedents for other projects, drivers speeding through adjacent neighborhoods, the fact that the property had been in disrepair for many years. 

Those in favor mentioned:  new jobs, pedestrian friendly opportunities, appropriateness of the site for this size project, a need to spruce up Sherman Oaks, the willingness of the developer to work with the committee, the transportation plan being offered, the need to move on and get the project on track, the option to live near transportation modes, the option to shop and dine in the area where you live, the attractiveness of other projects built by the developer, the need to get people out of their cars, buffering of the freeway by the 8 stories in the rear of the project, bringing more mixed use into the community.
Committee Comments:

· Will the project still contain the public plaza if not approved by the committee? Yes, but an exception will be needed to extend the plaza back 40 feet.

· Still concerns about the density, heights, hauling, traffic, floor area ratio.
· Working with the committee, the developer has reduced the impacts and the specs of this project.  Possible other reductions may occur with upcoming reviews by other agencies and bodies.  This is not a final decision.  Transportation Management Plan and other mitigations were proposed by the committee.  The committee has worked very hard to bring a better project to the community.  The retail promenade, the plaza, additional landscaping on both sides of Sepulveda were all proposed by the committee, graduating the height, reducing the number of units, landscaping the parking structure, adding a community protection plan were all initiated by the committee. 

· Sherman Oaks needs this type of project – it fits the site.  Our community is rundown and needs revitalization.  

· Complements to the committee, the developer and the Council Office for working so hard for so long, but this is still too large.  Continue working.

· Perhaps it is possible to continue these discussions to obtain more changes.

· There are some aspects of some projects that just cannot be mitigated.  We are not the ones to grant Specific Plan Exceptions – we can only go so far and then support or oppose a project.  There will be many additional opportunities for the public to weigh in on this.  Our committee needs to vote on this. 

· This project will heavily impact the neighborhood to the east of it.

· We should not give them rezoning.  They should build to the Specific Plan

· This is the type of project that will move the community forward.  It built to current zoning on the site it would be an eyesore.

The motion* as presented by the working group earlier in the evening was still on the floor for consideration.  Bob Cohen moved that the motion as presented be approved.  Alicia Bartley seconded.  Ron polled the committee to call the question.  Seven in favor and one opposed.  The roll call vote on the motion was 5 yes to approve and 4 no to oppose.

Asked to comment by the chair, Jonathan Brand from CD4 said that there is a long road ahead for this project, with many hearings on the horizon.
Ron dissolved the working group.

9.  There were no announcements from the committee on other items.

10.  Meeting adjourned at 8:50 pm.

11.  Next Meeting:  May 17, Sherman Oaks Senior Center, 6:30 pm.
Respectfully Submitted,

Mikie Maloney

Attachment (1)
